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Debtors voluntarily dismissed their Chapter 13 case. At the
time of dismissal, the Chapter 13 trustee held $24,000 in
undisbursed funds. The IRS served the trustee with a notice of
levy on such funds, directing him to turnover said funds in
partial satisfaction of Debtors’ 1981 tax liability. On motion of
the trustee, the Bankruptcy Court, applying 11 USC § 1326(a)(2),
ordered the funds returned to the debtors.  However, the
Bankruptcy Court stayed that order pending appeal.

On appeal, the District Court reversed and ordered the funds
disbursed to the IRS; 

On further appeal, the 9th Circuit affirmed the District
Court, holding: The funds in the trustee’s possession were not
expressly exempted from levy and thus were subject to same. Under
26 USC § 6334(c), Congress clearly intended to exclude from levy
only those categories of property specifically exempted under 26
USC § 6334(a). These provisions trump 11 USC § 1326(a)(2) which
requires that the trustee return debtor’s plan payments to the
debtor if a plan is not confirmed.  Furthermore: 1) service of
the notice of levy on the Ch. 13 trustee did not exceed the IRS
agent’s statutory power to levy; and 2) the notice of levy was
valid because the funds were subject to levy and the trustee was
a third person who was obligated to the debtors. Debtor’s
reliance on 26 USC § 7608 as barring the agent’s power to levy,
was misplaced, as that section only applied to criminal
enforcement officers performing certain functions unrelated to
the case at bar. 
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